# GRANTS COMMITTEE OF THE BRIDGE HOUSE ESTATES BOARD Thursday, 30 September 2021

Minutes of the meeting of the Grants Committee of the Bridge House Estates Board held at Committee Room 1 - 2nd Floor West Wing, Guildhall and via Microsoft Teams on Thursday, 30 September 2021 at 3.00 pm

### **Present**

### Members:

Paul Martinelli (Chair)
Dhruv Patel (Deputy Chair)
Alderman & Sheriff Alison Gowman
Judith Pleasance
Jannat Hossain (Co-opted Member)
William Hoyle (Co-opted Member)

### Also in attendance:

Deputy Dr Giles Shilson

### Officers:

Anneka Singh

Nina Sofaly Nan Smart

Ian Tokelove

**David Farnsworth** Managing Director of Bridge House **Estates** Tim Wilson City Bridge Trust City Bridge Trust Dinah Cox Samantha Grimmett-Batt City Bridge Trust City Bridge Trust Stewart Goshawk City Bridge Trust Catherine Mahoney Fiona Rawes City Bridge Trust Hikmot Ademosu City Bridge Trust Donna Buxton City Bridge Trust City Bridge Trust Caspar Cech-Lucas City Bridge Trust Lorna Chung City Bridge Trust Hannah Davey Clara Espinosa City Bridge Trust City Bridge Trust Emma Horrigan Sandra Jones City Bridge Trust City Bridge Trust Natalie Jordan City Bridge Trust Julia Mirkin City Bridge Trust Kate Moralee City Bridge Trust Geraldine Page City Bridge Trust Lydia Parr City Bridge Trust Matthew Robinson

> City Bridge Trust City Bridge Trust

> City Bridge Trust

City Bridge Trust

Anne Pietsch
Joseph Anstee
Tim Fletcher
Kerry Nicholls
Julia Megone
Nathan Omane

- Comptroller & City Solicitor's Dept.
- Town Clerk's Department
- Town Clerk's Department
- Town Clerk's Department
- Chamberlain's Department
- Chamberlain's Department

The Chair welcomed Members, officers and those observing via YouTube to the meeting, the inaugural meeting of the Committee following its appointment by the Bridge House Estates Board on 15 September.

### 1. APOLOGIES

There were no apologies.

# 2. MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT IN RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

There were no declarations.

### 3. TERMS OF REFERENCE

The Committee noted its terms of reference, as agreed by the Bridge House Estates (BHE) Board.

### 4. SUMMARY OF BRIDGING DIVIDES

The Committee noted a summary of the Bridging Divides programme.

### 5. MANAGING DIRECTOR'S REPORT

The Committee considered a report of the Managing Director of BHE providing an update on key areas of activity and outlining upcoming activities. The Managing Director of BHE introduced the report and the Committee discussed the updates provided.

### Wembley National Stadium Trust (WSNT)

The Managing Director of BHE advised that City Bridge Trust (CBT) was seeking to extend the existing contract with WSNT by two years, to March 2024, the existing contract having worked well for both organisations, and demonstrating one of CBT's key values in collaboration and working with other funders. The Committee agreed that the contract should be extended.

### Nomination to LocalMotion

The Managing Director of BHE updated the Committee on the LocalMotion funder collaboration, to which CBT was a contributor, and advised that CBT was seeking the nomination of one Member to act as a LocalMotion "Board Champion" attending two to six cross-initiative learning meetings per year to increase understanding of the work at board level and foster connections directly between places and Board Members. The Chair asked that Members consider whether they would like to be nominated and get in touch with him and the Managing Director if so. The Committee then agreed to delegate authority to appoint to the position following the meeting.

### Learning Case Study – SafeLives

The Managing Director of BHE drew the Committee's attention to the learning case study set out in the report. The Managing Director advised that CBT had not yet resumed in-person assessment or monitoring visits, but was looking to do so as soon as possible and with regards to latest guidance on Covid-19. In response to question from a Member, the Managing Director of BHE then confirmed that learning points from case studies were reintegrated into the work of CBT with a view to assisting grantees and future reporting.

The Chair of the BHE Board, observing, advised that he had recently attended a Social Investment Fund visit to the City YMCA, and encouraged Members to participate in visits when possible, as they were useful opportunities.

### **RESOLVED** – That the Grants Committee of the BHE Board:

- a) Note the report;
- b) Agree the extension to the Wembley National Stadium Trust contract until 31st March 2024;
- c) Delegate authority to the Chair and Deputy Chair to appoint a member of the Committee to undertake the role of LocalMotion 'Board Champion'.

### 6. BRIDGING DIVIDES FUNDING STRATEGY INTERIM REVIEW - IMPLEMENTATION UPDATE

The Committee considered a report of the Managing Director of BHE providing an update on the 11 recommendations that were approved by the former City Bridge Trust (CBT) Committee in March 2021 following the Interim Bridging Divides Funding Strategy Review carried out from December 2020 to March 2021. The Managing Director of BHE introduced the report and drew Members' attention to the key points.

In response to a question from the Deputy Chair regarding the core conversion offer to grantees, the Managing Director of BHE confirmed that multiple communications of the offer had been made, and the offer had subsequently been reviewed in conjunction with CBT's learning partner. The feedback received was that whilst many organisations were likely to have been too busy to give full consideration to the offer, CBT could have been clearer in setting out the value and benefits of core conversation to the grantees.

The Committee noted the formal recommendation to recommend to BHE Board and the Court of Common Council to re-commit to and extend the Bridging Divides strategy by a further five years. The Managing Director of BHE advised that the Court of Common Council would be asked to re-commit to the framework of the strategy, and that the formal wording would be brought back for approval ahead of its submission. The Chair added that the recommendations would be subject to the discussion in non-public session regarding strategic funding.

**RESOLVED** – That the Grants Committee of the BHE Board:

- a) Note the report; and
- b) Agree to recommend to the Bridge House Estates Board and Court of Common Council to re-commit to the overarching vision and mission of Bridging Divides 2018-2023 and recommend extending it for a further five years to 2028.

### 7. GRANT FUNDING ACTIVITY: PERIOD ENDED 16TH SEPTEMBER 2021

The Committee considered a report of the Managing Director of BHE providing the Committee with details of funds approved under delegated authority since the last meeting of the City Bridge Trust (CBT) Committee in March 2021 through to 16th September 2021; plus, any grant variations that have been approved under delegated authority and seeking approval for 1 grant application above the delegated authority threshold and 4 grant application rejections. The Managing Director of BHE introduced the report and drew Members' attention to the key points, also advising that details of recent London Community Response Fund (LCRF) grants would be circulated to Members following the meeting. The Chair commented that the former CBT Committee had received a heatmap illustrating the distribution of funding across London and asked that this be brought to the Committee as part of the update reports on grant funding.

The Committee then considered the grant applications appended to the report, and agreed the recommendations. The Committee then considered the applications recommended for rejection. In response to a question from a Member, the Managing Director of BHE confirmed that feedback was always offered to applicants following rejections, and that organisations were required to wait one year from the date of the original submission before reapplying. The Committee then further discussed the reasons for the recommendations to reject applications.

In response to a question from a Member, the Managing Director of BHE advised that officers were still working through many applications received following the unpausing of new applications, and that there would be more recommendations in respect of grant applications at future meetings.

The Committee then noted variations to a number of grants set out in the report. The Chair advised that learning points could be added to the commentary alongside grant variations, as it was useful for Members to understand the benefit of the variations. Arising from questions from Members in respect of Leonard Cheshire Disability and Centre for Mental Health, the Managing Director of BHE agreed that more information would be circulated to Members following the meeting.

### **RESOLVED** – That the Grants Committee of the BHE Board:

a) Note the report;

- b) Approve a grant of Habinteg Housing Association Ltd of £370,000 over 5 years (£70,000; £72,000; £74,000; £76,000; £78,000) for the salary costs of a f/t Access Advisor plus related costs of providing the Access Advisory Service for London; and
- c) Agree the rejection of 4 grant applications in respect of The Parochial Church Council of the Ecclesiastical Parish of St Andrew by the Wardrobe, London, Dementia Concern, Purley Islamic Community Centre, and The Sapphire Community Group.

## 8. BUDGET MONITORING REPORT FOR CITY BRIDGE TRUST (CBT): PERIOD ENDED 31 AUGUST 2021

The Committee received a report of the Managing Director of BHE providing a financial update for the period ended 31 August 2021 and an updated forecast outturn for the financial year ending 31 March 2022. The Managing Director of BHE introduced the report and drew Members' attention to the key points.

**RESOLVED** – That the report be noted.

### 9. GRANT APPROVAL THRESHOLD REVIEW

The Committee considered a report of the Managing Director of BHE asking Members to reconsider CBT officer delegations for grant approvals, recommending that the existing temporary officer delegations be authorised on a permanent basis, and that grant application rejections be included in these revised delegated authority arrangements. The Committee noted that, in addition to these delegations, the BHE Board had agreed that decisions on the award of funding of more than £500,000 for a grant, project or activity would be reserved to the BHE Board upon the recommendation of the Grants Committee.

The Committee discussed whether a mechanism for consulting the full Committee on grants within the delegated authority thresholds would be appropriate, in order that any comments or question could be made for the Chair and Deputy Chair to consider before deciding the application. Members felt that this could be beneficial for the consideration of some applications, and agreed to discuss the proposals further in non-public session.

# 10. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

There were no questions.

### 11. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIR CONSIDERS URGENT

There was no other business.

The Chair then thanked Members of the public observing via YouTube for their attendance.

### 12. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

**RESOLVED** – That with the Court of Common Council for the City Corporation as Trustee of Bridge House Estates (Charity No. 1035628) having decided to

treat these meetings as though Part VA and Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 applied to them, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that their consideration will in each case disclose exempt information of the description in paragraph 3 of Schedule 12A, being information relating to the financial and business affairs of any person (including the City Corporation as Trustee of the charity) which it would not be in the charity's best interests to disclose.

### 13. PIPELINE OF STRATEGIC INITIATIVES

The Committee received a report of the Managing Director of BHE.

### 14. SUICIDE PREVENTION WITHIN THE CITY OF LONDON

The Committee received a report of the Managing Director of BHE.

#### 15. STRATEGIC FUNDING DISCUSSION

The Committee discussed Strategic Funding.

# 16. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

There were no questions.

# 17. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIR CONSIDERS URGENT AND WHICH THE COMMITTEE AGREES SHOULD BE CONSIDERED WHILST THE PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED

There was one item of other business.

The meeting ended at 4.53 pm	
Chairman	

Contact Officer: Joseph Anstee joseph.anstee@cityoflondon.gov.uk